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Firstly I must apologise for the brief April 2001 issue of this newsletter that had to be sent out in a hurry in order to resume work after the interruption caused by the outbreak of foot and mouth disease. I also had the problem in that I have had to input the address labels into a different computer by hand - Microsoft Works does not like to talk to Microsoft Access!  If anyone has any mistakes on their addresses or postcodes please let me know.

Although we had to stop work on site for six weeks due to foot and mouth disease, the following work has been completed or is in progress in various workshops and home garages:

· Ron Pittaway has manufactured standard 10mm bolts with wing nuts and captive washers one end for all the base shuttering. This will greatly speed up assembly and removal from the cast concrete. He has also obtained hollow metal bars for forming the water stop groove in the base that Eddy Evans and Brian Ing have tapered for easy removal; a great improvement on the wooden formers that were always difficult to remove without being damaged.

· Eddy Evans has manufactured new adjustable supports for the base of the steel shutter panels for the wall using left/right handed threaded rod obtained by Ray Orth; what will we do now Ray has retired!  As a result of a risk assessment in connection with handling these steel panels we had already used adjustable wooden blocks but the new design will be even safer and speed up erection and dismantling.  Eddy has also made metal formers for the pseudo vertical joints in the front face of the wall.

· Ken Graves has machined the new timber cross struts for the base of the offside wall from the winding hole to the bridge where BW require a 1500mm base instead of the 875mm base.

· I am making a set of double sided base shutters with an 8000mm curve for the convex/concave curves required at Little Tring Bridge where the canal width narrows to go under the bridge. Priory Construction have left us their scaffold poles bent to 8000mm radius that they used for the bridge wing walls and Ron Pittaway and myself have already tested our 600mm steel panels with them to check that we will get a reasonable curved wall at this radius. 

We resumed restoration work on 9th April 2001 and have now completed road repairs up to the winding hole site.  Ron Pittaway and a weekday work party have spent a day bending reinforcement for the wide base wall at the winding hole.

It was the intention to cast the two offside sections of wall adjacent to Little Tring Bridge before the Festival but foot and mouth and the state of the road approaching the bridge have ruled this out so we will be concentrating on blinding for the winding hole wall and setting up the first pour of base shuttering.

I am proposing that wall construction closely follows the blinding so that we can order ready-mix concrete to the nearest half cubic metre above that required for a pour and use the surplus in our mixers with additional all-in ballast as weak mix blinding concrete.

 A risk assessment has been made concerning the use of the temporary road above the winding hole, bearing in mind that it will still be in use during Phase II for access to the triangle for tipping. As a result an Armco guard rail will be installed where the road width is tightly confined behind the top of the wall.

The current schedule for working parties is on page 6 and the six-monthly update of the progress table published in the December 2000 issue is on page 5.  I am hopeful that we can work some extra weekdays and/or weekends to try and catch up on the four months that we have lost but these will have to be by an ad-hoc arrangement over the phone.

In this connection, I must stress that at any working party there must be a designated person in charge; if work is at more than one geographical location, each site has to have a person in charge but one of these must be in overall charge of the restoration site on the day.  All present at a location must be told who is the person in charge, and who is in overall charge if applicable. Although we are volunteers and do not expect workplace style command structures, we still have to observe Health & Safety Regulations, the requirements of our Insurers and have a Duty of Care to all of our volunteers. In my absence from site, it is my responsibility to nominate persons in charge so please contact me by phone if you arrange an additional work party. If I cannot be contacted, the Trust’s Health & Safety Co-ordinator, Ray Orth, will act on my behalf.

Disinfectant routines at the Restoration Site

As these routines are very important, I am repeating them below

· The restoration site is defined as being all BW land between the stop lock and the cart track entrance off Little Tring Road, i.e the canal bed and the triangle behind the winding hole.

· The footpaths/towpath west of Little Tring Bridge are not yet open to the public and a notice is to be displayed on the farm gate nearest Little Tring Road whenever work parties are on site stating that only WAT/BW personnel using approved procedures are allowed through. Because of this, the gate must be kept closed at all times other than for entry and exit. This is particularly important during the Festival as members of the public are not to use this access to the Festival. If there are problems it may be necessary to keep the gate locked so, if you have a BW key, have it with you.
· A disinfectant mat (an old carpet soaked in disinfectant) is being laid inside this gate over which all vehicles must pass. It must be kept soaked in disinfectant when a work party is in progress such that the wheel treads make a full impression in the carpet.

· All vehicles must stop on the mat and all wheels must be sprayed with disinfectant and all persons on board the vehicle must dunk their footwear in the bucket of disinfectant provided.

·  All persons using the towpath gate from the pumping station must dunk their footwear in the bucket of disinfectant provided.

· The disinfectant to be used is citric acid. It is in powder form and is made up with fresh tap water in the proportion of 1 part of citric acid to 500 parts of water. Two of the 25 litre water containers are specially labelled and will be used to hold the disinfectant solution. A COSH sheet is in the COSH Assessment Folder in the Site Hut and a copy in the VW Transporter. All volunteers are to read this sheet with particular regard to contact of citric acid with eyes which is a serious health risk.
· The person in overall charge on site on a particular day is to ensure that the mat is soaked, the sprayer and two buckets are located where required before anyone enters the site. To avoid theft, the sprayer and bucket cannot be left unattended by the cart track gate so, if you are going to be late in arriving and don’t have a BW key, let the person in charge know in advance.
Tring Canal Festival Sunday, 27th/Monday, 28th May 2001

As you are probably already aware, the Festival is going ahead and I would draw your attention to the following points:

· The work schedule for the Festival is included in the dates for working parties on page 6.

· The restoration site from Little Tring Bridge to the cart track entrance is out of bounds to the public except for guided tours under the control of a working party guide.

· Guided tours will commence at the information tent by the lock and guides will be responsible for ensuring that the number of persons that they are escorting are controllable in that they must follow the guide at all times and follow the prescribed route which is along the dry bed from the bridge to the old farm crossing, up the ramp and along the new towpath to the old tip end of the wall and then keep within the taped area at the new winding hole construction. Under no circumstances is the public footpath from the bridge to the old farm crossing to be used – it is closed to the public at present and is adjacent to a field with livestock.

· A roster of guides will be displayed at the information tent by the lock.

· If anyone wants to attend the barbeque on Sunday evening,  and has not booked, please contact Barry Martin on 01908 312239 before 18/5/2001 or 01296 630599 from 19/5/2001 onwards.

· There is also an informal barbeque for helpers on Monday evening to which all restoration volunteers and WRG are invited and to them I enclose a notice giving all details.

· I will be in overall charge throughout the Festival other than on Sunday morning when I will be involved with the opening of Little Tring Bridge so Eddy Evans will be in overall charge of the site from start of work on Sunday until such time as I return back in working gear!  The formal opening ceremony is scheduled to commence at 11.45 am below the bridge so I hope that all volunteers on site will attend after which our guests will be invited to take part in one of our guided tours round the restoration site.

· Don’t forget that  the Lock Café will serve volunteers who make themselves known with free refreshments.

· Finally, will all who are coming to the Festival and have not already told me the days they are coming, please give me a ring and let me know.
National Waterways Festival (NWF) at Milton Keynes. Friday 24th to Monday 27th August 2001 

If you have not already done so, please let Ray Orth know your availability for this Festival. He is still short of volunteers to spread the load more evenly and don’t forget that your efforts are earning the Trust £500 towards restoration.

WRG Summer Camp at Little Tring, Saturday 11th to Saturday 18th August 2001

Plans are in hand for this week when we hope to have a major advance in excavation, blinding and pouring sections of base and wall. There is nothing to stop us pouring up to fourteen base and wall sections providing that we have experienced Trust volunteers to lead the formwork assembly/dismantling and pouring concrete. Don’t forget to book all or part of this week if you are available and let me know which days you can come. BITM are also coming for the first weekend, which will give us an extra impetus with volunteers who are experienced in what we are doing. 

Little Tring Bridge

The bridge reopened to traffic in early March and the estimated cost to the Trust is currently £215,432 against our 1997 budget figure of £222,000. The bridge has already won a Highly Commended award  in a competition held by the Chiltern Conservation Group and the Chiltern Society, thanks to the Trust deciding  to have a typical canal bridge rather than a box culvert, an excellent design by BW and a well executed contract by Priory Construction supervised by BW.

Web Site

The address of our working party web site is

                                                    nsa.dircon.co.uk/wendover.htm

I have at last managed to send Richard Emsley, who maintains our site, a great deal more material for the web site and look forward to seeing it on-line in the near future.

IWA Chiltern Branch are organising a visit to the Huddersfield Canal over the weekend Friday 14th September to Sunday 16th September 2001.

Many of our volunteers are Chiltern Branch members and most of them will be going on this outing. The itinerary covers coach from High Wycombe with pick up points en route in Bucks and Herts, two nights half board at a Forte Posthouse Hotel at Brighouse, boat trips including a short trip into Standedge Tunnel, visits to the Standedge Visitor Centre and the Colne Valley Museum. If any of you would like to join us, please ask me for a booking form with all details. Cost will be £155 per person (single room supplement £15) optional travel insurance £8.

General Notes
Hard hats for use at all times and high visibility jackets to be worn on sites with mobile plant in use are kept in the store at Tringford and must be drawn/returned there. One first aid kit is kept in the store; another is kept in the VW transporter for use on site. Also available are ear defenders and goggles that must be worn when using strimmers, angle grinders and the like.

My mobile phone number at working parties is 07850-170858. It is not always left on continuously but has a message facility that I check from time to time.

We normally work from 10am to 5pm (or dark if earlier!) other than times when we are hiring plant or taking delivery of ready-mix concrete early in the morning when some volunteers are asked to start at 9am.  There are breaks for morning coffee/tea, packed lunch and afternoon tea/coffee. We take our own food and drinks.  However, do not feel bound by these times, as half a day is better than no help at all.  We have an electric kettle and tea urn at the hut; also there is an outside tap for drinking water.

SCHEDULE OF RESTORATION WORK BY LENGTHS

	Phase


	Location
	Mileage

 M    Yds
	Length 

 M   Yds
	Length

Metres
	Description


	  %

done
	Programme Dates



	
	Bulbourne Jc.

to Stop Lock
	0       0

    to

1   440  
	1 440

    
	2031
	Present length open to

Navigation (limited turning)
	     N/A
	

	 I
	Stop Lock to

Little Tring Br
	1   440

    to

1   532
	        92

       
	    85
	Stage 3 – bund in stop lock

Stage 5 – 75m towpath wall

Stage 6 – 75m footpath wall

Stage 7 -  800sq.m lining
	      75

        0

        5
	Complete in  2001

) 

) Jan – Dec 2002

) 

	I
	Little Tring

Bridge (No.3)
	1   532
	
	
	Bridge rebuilding

Stage 4 – 40m towpath wall
	      99

        0
	Complete bar steps

Jan – Jun 2002

	I
	Bridge No.3 to

end past the

Winding hole
	1   532

    to

1   803
	       271

      
	  250
	Stage 1 – 215m towpath wall

Stage 2 – 80 m wall to road

                153 m offside wall

                 65m reed bed

Stage 7 – 4,200sq.m lining

Stage 8 – bund at end
	      98

      10

        5

        0


	Complete bar towpath.

Jan – Dec 2001  

Apr 2001 – Dec 2002

Jan – Jun 2003

Jan 2002 – Mar 2004

Apr 2004

	II
	End of Phase I to HCC track entrance
	1   803

    to

1  1097 
	       294

     
	  271
	Length of canal with ash 

infill  used for hardcore etc. 

storage
	
	Requires annual 

strimming of weeds.

	II
	Track entrance

to Whitehouses

footpath 

crossing

(was Br.No.4)
	1  1097

    to

1  1720
	       623

     
	  575
	Length cleared during 1999

and 2000 with temporary

road for access.

Banks to be levelled off 

Provision of temporary roadway.  
	    100

    100

        0

        
	2001 as convenient,

will require annual

strimming of weeds

As and when resources are available

	II
	Whitehouses 

Crossing  to Herts/Bucks

 CC’s boundary


	2 1720

    to

2     759
	       799

     
	  738
	Length requiring clearance from scratch .

Banks to be levelled off.

Provision of temporary roadway.
	      11

        0

        0
	As and when 

resources are

available

	II
	CC’s boundary

to manhole east

of Drayton Beauchamp.

bridge (No.5)
	2 759

   to

2  1314
	       555

     
	  512
	Length already cleared.
	    N/A
	Requires annual 

strimming of weeds.

2001 strimming prevented by floods!

	II
	Manhole to end

of Aston Clinton

by-pass

diversion
	 2  1314

    to

 2  1530
	       216

     
	  200
	Length already cleared, BW

are relining this length in

conjunction with by-pass

diversion.
	
	2001-2003?

	II
	Aston Clinton

By-pass

diversion
	2  1530

    to

 3    312
	       542

          
	  500
	Diversion for Aston Clinton

by-pass by Highway Authority
	
	2001-2003?

	II
	New winding

hole
	 3    312
	
	
	To be built by Highway Authority  but extra cost over

a channel to be  paid for by the Trust
	
	2001-2003?

	III
	New winding

hole to end of Arm at 

Wendover 
	 3   312

    to

 6  1352
	3  1040

    
	 5834
	Length under water but not

to navigable depth.  Bridge obstructions at Aston Clinton

and Halton.
	
	


DATES FOR WORKING PARTIES

	  DATE
	WORKING AT
	WORK TO BE DONE

	Tring Canal Festival 2001
	
	

	Thursday 24th May 2001


	Festival Site 9.30am
	Driving in all fence posts for the Festival site and start transporting chestnut fencing from Tringford if possible.

	Friday 25th May 2001
	Festival Site 9.30am
	Transporting/erecting fencing for the Festival site.

	Saturday 26th May 2001
	Little Tring 9.00am
	Prepare tape fencing for guided tours, Bob Ford i/c.

Erect posts/board for bridge plaque, Ken Graves i/c.

Continue excavation/blinding to winding hole wall, Eddy Evans i/c.

Transport base formwork etc. from hut to site, purchase and transport supply of cement for blinding,

Ron Pittaway i/c.

	Sunday 27th May 2001
	Little Tring 9.00am
	Continue excavation/blinding to winding hole wall, Eddy Evans i/c.

Erect formwork and reinforcement for first base pour of concrete including jig drilling new cross bars for 1500mm base,

Ron Pittaway i/c.

	Monday 28th May 2001
	Little Tring 9.00am
	Continue excavation/blinding to winding hole wall, Eddy Evans i/c.

Complete formwork if necessary.

Other work as directed.

	Tuesday 29th May 2001 (am)
	Little Tring 9.00am
	Store fencing etc. from Festival site in oil store and clear restoration site.

	Wednesday 13th June to Thursday 14th June 2001
	Little Tring 10.00am
	Blinding for winding hole wall with Pete Bowers.

	Saturday July 7th and 

Sunday July 8th 2001
	Little Tring 10.00am
	Pour  base section and move formwork for next section

	Saturday August 4th and

Sunday August 5th 2001
	Little Tring 10.00am
	Pour base/wall sections and move formwork for next pours.

	Wednesday 8th August and

Thursday 9th August 2001
	Little Tring 10.00am
	Pour base/wall sections and move formwork for next pours.

	Saturday 11th August to

Saturday 18th August 2001
	Little Tring 9.00am
	Daily pour of base/wall sections and move formwork for next pour

except no pour on Sunday 12th.

Excavation and blinding for offside walls.


Roger Leishman, Restoration Director (Tel:01442 874536, e-mail  rleishman@ukgateway.net)
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